Washington Association of Colleges for Teacher Education

West Coast Hotel -- Olympia

Thursday/Friday 1/16-17, 2003

Minutes
Present: Chuck Atkinson (WWU), Rebecca Bowers (CWU), June Canty (GU), Linda Chaplin (WSU), Scott Coleman (TESC), Paul Cooley (GU), Gerri Douglass (AU), Ann Foley (CU), Mark Haynal (WWC), Lila Henderson (AU), Diane Kinder (UW-T), Frank Kline (SPU), Connie Lambert (CWU), Doug Lamoreaux (PLU), Jerry Logan (EWU), Kathleen Martin (UW-B), Ginger McDonald (UW-T), Margit McGuire (SU), Carol Merz (UPS), Judy Mitchell (WSU), J. Patrick Naughton (CU), Paul Nelson (SMC), Katherine Schlick Noe (SU), Victor Nolet (WWU), Bob Plumb (HC), Melissa Rickey (AC),  Ed Rousculp (HC), Bill Rowley (SPU), Stephanie Salzman (WWU), Sue Schmitt (SU), Dennis Sterner (Whitworth), Sharon Straub (GU),  Michael Vavrus (TESC), Pat Wasley (UW-S), Shirley Williams (GU)

Guests:  David Anderson (PESB), Linda Beath (Gender Equity Task Force), Terry Bergeson (OSPI), Lin Douglas (OSPI), Deborah Gonzalez (Learning First Alliance), Andy Griffin (OSPI), Eileen Reilich (Gender Equity Task Force), and Jo Sanders (Gender Equity Task Force)

Thursday 1/16/03: 

· WACTE members gathered for breakfast and conversation at 8:30 AM. Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 8:50 AM and reviewed the agenda for the morning’s visits to the Professional Education Standards Board and the State Board of Education meetings.  We attended those meetings and returned at 12:30 PM for lunch.

· Lin Douglas shared the comments about the Pedagogy Assessment instrument she made at the November 15 OSPI/WACTE meeting and then four proposed actions (handout).  She is scheduled to meet with the Pedagogy Assessment committee on Friday 1/17 and they will review the evaluation data collected by Patty Molloy.  Depending on the feedback they receive from those data, she will submit rule language to the State Board of Education that either 1) require the Pedagogy Assessment as part of completion of an approved program as of September 1, 2003 or 2) that we continue to field test during 2003-2004, identifying specific questions to be addressed, and required as of September 1, 2004.  Regarding the endorsements, she proposed that the WAC be revised to include the following three elements: 1) identification of strategies used to assess teacher candidates’ performances related to the competencies, 2) a description of evidences that candidates will provide to document the positive impact on K-12 student learning, and 3) a description of the assessment system by which candidate performance will be used for program improvement.  She also proposed that institutions follow one of two paths toward approval of endorsement programs: 1) submit the programs for full approval by the state Board of Education by August 2003 or 2) submit a timeline detailing the plan for designing the program.  During the discussions various members were asked to record on videotape short statements about how their institutions assist teachers in documenting an impact on student learning.

· We broke into small groups and discussed two topics at length: 1) how are we addressing the achievement gap? and 2) what evidence do we have that teacher education make a difference?  Deborah Gonzalez, member of the Executive Board of the Learning First Alliance,  spoke about the Learning First Alliance and presented the three focused priorities: 1) “stay the course” as related to school reform efforts, 2) developing a better understanding of the learning gap and ways to change those conditions so that the gap can be closed, and 3) developing a common message, that everyone deserves to achieve at high levels and that there must be adequate and stable funding for the P-16 system.  Pat Wasley invited all the programs to participate in a project in which data would be gathered to show that teacher education makes a positive difference.

· We adjourned at 4:00 PM.

Friday 1/17/03:

· Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 7:40 AM. 

· Terry Bergeson described the ways that “No Child Left Behind” legislation is impacting OSPI. She introduced Dawn Billings who is now serving as the director for professional development activities at OSPI. She described the current budget situation the legislature is facing and promised to fight for education funding for K-12 and for higher education.  One of her budget proposals includes funding for a mentor program to help teachers grown and improve their practice. She distributed a handout with her legislative priorities. She also distributed a handout describing a proposal designed to increase reading ability. She described the planning for the Summer Institutes and invited higher education faculty to participate in the planning for these sessions. Judy Mitchell suggested that structures be designed to coordinate the professional development initiatives at OSPI with those at the higher education institutions.  Terry invited WACTE to an afternoon of conversation to update her on our current activities in partnerships with the schools, professional certification programs, etc. Carol Merz brought up the need for differentiated professional development because the teachers we’re preparing now are being prepared differently and have different needs than some of the other teachers in the schools. Bob Plumb reminded us of the importance of partnering with WEA to maximize all our efforts. Terry urged us to develop a frame of reference to underlie the Pedagogy Assessment instrument. 

· Judy Mitchell introduced the leaders of the Gender Equity Task Force. They distributed a report detailing their activities and research findings. They made four major recommendations: 1) a change in WAC language for the Residency certificate (sections m and o); 2) a change in WAC language for the Principal and Program Administrator certificates; 3) that OSPI disaggregate data on the WASL scores, course enrollments, and other data by sex within race; and 4) that gender be included as a focus in the language on the Pedagogy Assessment instrument. 

· Sue Schmitt presented an idea to assist the PESB to convene the subject area expert panels who will meet about the WEST-E tests.  David Anderson announced that the PESB agreed to move ahead with the validation and setting of cut scores in anticipation of the September 1, 2003 deadline.  They need twenty teachers for each of the endorsement panels; these teachers need to be endorsed in the subject area, have 1-7 years of experience as teachers, and the panels must represent the diversity of the state.  They’ve moved ahead with planning for these panels and now just need to identify the teachers who will serve.  PESB will pay the travel expenses, reimburse the school districts for substitute costs, and award clock hours in exchange for participation. He distributed the materials we will need to nominate the panelists; January 25 is the deadline for submission of the nomination materials. 

· June Canty presented the minutes of the October 2002 meeting.  The minutes were approved as written. 

· Kathleen Martin presented the Treasurer’s report.  We have a cash balance of $5660.67, but have not yet paid the expenses for this conference.

· Carol Merz discussed the WEA position on the Professional Certificate and the WACTE proposal drafted by Allen Glenn.  WACTE shares in many of the concerns identified by the WEA, but feels that it is imperative that we move ahead in implementing the program.  

MOTION:  that WACTE approve Allen Glenn’s draft as our official response to the WEA recommendations regarding the Professional Certificate. Moved/seconded. Motion passed.

MOTION: item 4: remove the word “a benefit” and insert “ increased compensation” (Moved/seconded) Motion passed.

· MOTION: that the recommendations proposed by the Gender Equity Task Force be forwarded to the Pedagogy Assessment committee. Moved/seconded. Motion passed.

· Doug reviewed the discussion at the Executive Committee meeting on 1/15/03 to sunset the Pedagogy Assessment Committee charged with designing the instrument at our April meeting and form a new committee charged with implementation of the instrument.  He emphasized the importance of these tasks in the planning and implementation stages, appointed Stephanie Salzman as chair and will call for nominations and volunteers via the WACTE listserve. The committee’s charge as well will be a part of that announcement on the listserv. Margit stressed the importance of WACTE seeking funding to assess and improve the instrument and Stephanie added that we need to collect credibility data on the instrument.   Dennis stressed the need to ensure that the instrument is validated and is legally defensible.  Judy led us in thanking the committee for its work. We discussed the March 7 meeting at CWU we proposed in October; each institution would send one representative to the meeting who would be responsible for gathering and presenting the consensus at their own institution.  Margit will send a report via the listserve following the committee meeting this afternoon and urged WACTE members to share it with their faculty.

· MOTION: that WACTE forms a task force to collect evidence of the ways in which the teachers we educate demonstrate that they have a positive impact on K-12 students’ learning. This task force will work with member institutions. Moved/seconded. Motion passed.

· Doug let us know that he did send letters to the legislative committees asking to meet with them during our conference, but was told they would not be able to meet until the week of 1/20/03.  He will let us know via email when those meetings will be held and urged that WACTE members attend. The video made yesterday will be used.  Carol asked that those who attend meet ahead of time for a few minutes to coordinate their comments.

· The meeting was adjourned at 11:05 AM.
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